
Appendix D – Bylaw Services’ Comments 
 
The following information relates to Cannabis Retailer located at 2641 Quadra: 
 

• July 17, 2015, the City received a general business licence application for a “natural 
herbal pain remedies” business called Alternative Aromatic Apothecary BC0526109,  at 
2641 Quadra Street, director listed as Mary Anne Emmott, application was rejected. 

• December 2, 2016, Officer Ferris attended 2641 Quadra, cannabis business was in 
operation, two employees stated owner had submitted business licence application, but 
had not yet submitted a re-zoning application. No other issues. 

• December 8, 2016 the City received a business licence application for a Storefront 
Cannabis Retail licence at 2641 Quadra Street from Sidney Smokehouse Inc., 
BC0526109 Ltd, director listed as Mary Anne Emmott, address of 201-7851 East 
Saanich Road. 

• March 8, 2017, Officer Cockle attended business and noted only one issue with regards 
to logo above their name on front signage and stated she would follow up. 

• March 26, 2017, Officer Cockle attended business and informed Mary Anne Emmott that 
the sign was not in compliance (Bylaw 19-053) and needed to be removed. 

• April 12, 2017, Officer Dolan attended to conduct inspection and noted edibles were on 
display but on sale as they were being cleared out. 

• May 11, 2017 Officer Dolan attended and conducted an inspection, informed staff the 
need to apply for a Sign permit for their signage. 

• May 15, 2017, e-mail exchange directing owner to make application for a sign permit. 

• May 31, 2017 the City received a name/structure change of business.  Now operating as 
a Sole Proprietor and a business operating name of AAA Dispensary, signed by 
applicant Mary Anne Emmott. 

• June 12, 2017, Officer Cockle completed inspection, sign is now in compliance. 

• August 6, 2017, Officers Murphy and Warwick conducted inspection, issues with film on 
windows, given one week to remedy. 

• August 25, 2017, film removed from windows of business.  

• September 12, 2017, Officer Warwick conducted inspection, no issues. 

• October 16, 2017, Officer Dolan conducted inspection, zoning and licence pending, no 
issues. 

• November 20, 2017, Officer Dolan conducted inspection, no issues. 

• December 6, 2017, the City received a name/structure change, now operating as 
BC1141272, Alternative Aromatics Ltd, listing director as Mary Anne Emmott. 

• December 19, 2017, Officer Dolan conducted inspection, no issues. 

• January 29, 2018, Officer Dolan conducted inspection, no issues. 

• March 8, 2018, Officer Dolan conducted inspection, no issues. 

• April 10, 2018, Officer Dolan conducted inspection, no issues. 

• May 23, 2018, Officer Dolan conducted inspection, no issues. 

• July 5, 2018, Officer Dolan conducted inspection, no issues. 

• August 14, 2018, Officer Dolan conducted  inspection, no issues. 

• September 27, 2018, Officer Dolan conducted inspection, no issues. 

• October 17, 2018, Officer Dolan attended business, and found business operating, 
despite the order issued by the Province effective Oct 17, 2018 for cannabis retailers to 
closed until Provincial licence issued. 



• October 30, 2018, Officer Dolan attended business and business is still open and 
operating. 

• December 12, 2018, Officer Dolan attended business, open and in operation. 

• January 30, 2019, Officer Dolan conducted inspection and business is still open and 
operating. 

• April 3, 2019, Officer Dolan conducted inspection and business is still open and 
operating. 

• July 4, 2019, Officer Dolan attended business at 1026 hrs and business was closed, with 
a sign posted “closed until we receive provincial licence”. (no exact date operation 
closed) 

• August 21, 2019, Officer Dolan attended and confirmed business remains closed. 

• August 25, 2019, Officer Dolan attended and business remains closed. 

• September 29, 2019, Officer Dolan attended and business remains closed. 
 
Business license fees were paid in the amount of $5000.00 on Dec 9, 2016, Jan 13, 2017, and 
January 24, 2018.  No further issues with the operator and no formal complaints were received. 
 


